533. B Allen


Submission to the Australian Law Reform Commission Inquiry into Copyright and the Digital Economy

I welcome the opportunity to make a submission to the inquiry into copyright and the digital economy and submit the following general points in consideration of this matter:

1.
I support a reduction of red tape and the loss of friction in systems but the new system needs to be effective in delivering a fair and positive outcome to all parties.

2.
Voluntary systems rely on the integrity of those who are using them. The challenge is that including a voluntary system is often ineffective as people make decisions based on their own financial circumstances and frequently fail to consider the impact on other parties; for example, education and publicly funded parties will be making decisions based on characteristically poor budgets and what they can afford rather than what they owe.

3.
Voluntary decisions rely on the using party understanding their obligations. Many organizations such as education and libraries have limited professional development funds and may be unlikely to invest those in training on copyright obligation in preference to other more interesting training opportunities; therefore many staff over time will be ignorant of the true costs.

4.
A consequence of the move to a voluntary system will be that copyright holders will need to be able to track and then pursue income from their creative endeavours. Unless effective systems are put in place, it will be difficult to track usage and the entitlement of compensation. If not pursued this will lead to a loss of legitimate income to reward those who devote time and energy to the production of new learning. As costs rise and income reduces, it will be less rewarding and may become no longer worth the effort of creation. 

5.
I believe that a voluntary system may make it more difficult for a legitimate copyright holder to seek recompense from parties using their material. As a consequence this may lead to increased litigation, including costs, which will not be beneficial to any parties other than the legal fraternity.

The following points refer specifically to my own situation as a creator:

· as the author of music textbooks for elective music students in Years 9-12, I advise that it takes from 2-3 years to prepare a new text using the skill and experience from more than thirty years of University study and teaching in schools 

· royalties received form part of my income as a retiree. However, because of the small number of students who study elective music, there are a limited number of copies of my books sold, therefore total royalties are small compared with those for subjects such as Mathematics. The payments from CAL form a large part of my income; for example, in the 2012-2013 year the CAL payment was one-quarter of my book income.

· my publishing company and I have to pay copyright to composers, musicians and other copyright owners for any material used, therefore I do not see why others should be able to use my work without permission or payment

· any changes to the present copyright arrangements will adversely affect my ability to support myself 

I thank you for consideration of this submission. Should you wish to seek further clarification, please feel free to contact me.

Bernice Allan


